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City Councillors: Bird (Chair), Todd-Jones (Vice-Chair), Collis, Dalzell, 
McQueen, O'Reilly, Sargeant, Sheil, Smart, Thittala and Tunnacliffe 

County Councillors: Manning, Meschini and Scutt 
 

Information for the public 
Details how to observe the Committee meeting will be published no later than 
24 hours before the meeting.  
 
Members of the public are welcome to view the live stream of this meeting, 
except during the consideration of exempt or confidential items, by following 
the link to be published on the Council’s website.  
 
Any person who participates in the meeting in accordance with the Council’s 
public speaking time, is deemed to have consented to being recorded and to 
the use of those images (where participating via video conference) and/or 
sound recordings for webcast purposes. When speaking, members of the 
public should not disclose any personal information of any individual as this 
might infringe the rights of that individual and breach the Data Protection Act. 
 
If members of the public wish to address the committee please contact 
Democratic Services by 12 noon two working days before the meeting.  
 
Questions can be submitted throughout the meeting to 
Democratic.Services@cambridge.gov.uk and we will endeavour to respond to 
questions during the discussion on the relevant agenda item. If we run out of 
time a response will be provided to members of the public outside of the 
meeting and published on the relevant Area Committee meeting webpage 
 
Questions can be submitted throughout the meeting to 
Democratic.Services@cambridge.gov.uk and we will endeavour to respond to 
questions during the discussion on the relevant agenda item. If we run out of 
time a response will be provided to members of the public outside of the 
meeting and published on the relevant Area Committee meeting webpage. 
 
For full information about committee meetings, committee reports, councillors 
and the democratic process:  

 Website: http://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk 

 Email: democratic.services@cambridge.gov.uk 

 Phone: 01223 457000 
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NORTH AREA COMMITTEE 3 September 2020 
 6.30  - 9.20 pm 
 
Present 
 
Area Committee Members: Councillors Bird (Chair), Todd-Jones (Vice-
Chair), Collis, Dalzell, McQueen, O'Reilly, Price, Sargeant, Sheil, Smart, 
Thittala, Tunnacliffe, Manning and Scutt 
 
Officers:  
Anti-Social Behaviour Officer: Louise Willerton 
Head of Housing: David Greening 
Enforcement Team Manager: Wendy Johnston 
Special Projects Officer: Hana Loftus 
Senior Planning Policy Officer: Matthew Paterson 
Urban Extensions Manager: Julian Sykes 
Committee Manager: Sarah Steed 
Democratic Services Manager: Gary Clift 
 
Other Officers in Attendance: 
Police Sergeant: Shawn Emms  
Senior Delivery Project Manager (Greater Cambridge Partnership): Paul Van 
de Bulk  
 

FOR THE INFORMATION OF THE COUNCIL 

20/15/NAC Election of Chair and Vice Chair - NAC 
 
The North Area Committee Lead Officer assumed the Chair and invited 
nominations for the Chair. 
  
Councillor Bird was proposed by Councillor Todd-Jones, and seconded by 
Councillor McQueen.  
  
On a show of hands, Councillor Bird was elected as Chair.   
  
The North Area Committee Lead Officer invited nominations for the Vice Chair. 
  
Councillor Todd-Jones was proposed by Councillor McQueen and seconded 
by Councillor Sheil.  
  
On a show of hands, Councillor Todd-Jones was elected as Vice-Chair. 

Public Document Pack
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Councillor Bird assumed the Chair. 

20/16/NAC Welcome, Introduction and Apologies for Absence 
 
Apologies were received from County Councillors Meschini and Richards. 

20/17/NAC Declarations Of Interest 
 
There were no declarations. 

20/18/NAC Minutes 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on the 27 February 2020 were approved as a 
correct record and signed by the Chair. 

20/19/NAC Policing and Safer Neighbourhoods 
 
The Committee received a report from the Police regarding policing and safer 
neighbourhoods trends. 
  
The report outlined actions taken since the last reporting period. The current 
emerging issues/neighbourhood trends for each ward were also highlighted 
(see report for full details). Previous local issues and engagement activity 
noted in the report were: 
1. ASB and dangerous driving on Fen Road 
2. Street based drug dealing 
3. Youth and knife crime 
  
Members of the Public (MOP) and Councillors asked a number of questions as 
set out below. 

i. MOP raised the issue of increasing numbers of cycle thefts, and noted 
that incidents may not be being reported to the police as much as they 
should be so crime figures may not reflect the true situation. Asked 
whether this could be a priority or work could be undertaken to look into 
this.  

 
Sergeant Emms confirmed he had looked into bike theft figures and noted that 
between April 2019 and August 2019 there were 1460 bike thefts reported and 
between April 2020 and August 2020 there were 892 bike thefts reported. The 
reduction in bike thefts being reported could be due to COVID-19. Reports of 
bike thefts had increased during August but were still not at the seasonal level 
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would usually expect. There was an operation earlier in the year which 
specifically targeted cycle crime predominantly in the east and south of the 
city. This targeted both the people taking the bikes and also those who 
handled/sold them. There were a number of successful outcomes. He was 
happy to discuss further if there was a particular area of concern. 
 

ii. The MOP also raised the issue that they thought cycle racks at 
Cambridge North train station could be unbolted from the ground. 

 
Sergeant Emms commented that he thought this issue had been resolved. 
 
The Committee discussed the following policing issues: 

i. Had had communication from the North Cambridge Community 
Partnership about anti-social behaviour (ASB) and drug taking in the 
park at the back of St Kilda Avenue. Ward councillors had encouraged 
them to report incidents to the police and asked whether this issue was 
on the police’s radar.  

 
Sergeant Emms confirmed his Team scanned incidents daily but he wasn’t 
aware of the specific issue at St Kilda Avenue. 
 

ii. Thanked the Team for the work undertaken regarding the ball bearings. 
Queried whether the police.uk data could be broken down into ward 
level, they were only able to find the whole of the North area data. Asked 
if the High Street could be mentioned within the Fen Road local area of 
concern. Also asked if the NO2 canisters and associated ASB could be 
included as a local area of concern. 

 
Action: Sergeant Emms to check whether crime data on www.police.uk 
was available at ward level.   

 
iii. Thanked the Team for the work undertaken regarding noise issues and 

also the work undertaken on county lines. Noted that speed reducing 
measures were needed on Fen Road.  
 

Sergeant Emms responded that speed restrictions measures were not 
something that the police could initiate, it was a highways matter. He thought 
that raised speed restriction bands (sleeping policemen) were not used on Fen 
Road as heavy vehicles used the road and this would create noise concerns.   
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iv. Noted new cyclists were on the road because of COVID-19. Queried 
whether bike thefts were a priority for the police if the value of the bike 
was low. 

 
Sergeant Emms confirmed that cycle thefts would be investigated where there 
were viable lines of enquiry.  It was difficult to investigate bike thefts unless 
there was a witness or CCTV to assist with an investigation. 
 

v. Referred to ASB at shops at Carlton Way and asked whether there was 
the possibility for the redeployable CCTV cameras in the area.  

 
The Anti-Social Behaviour Officer confirmed that an application had been 
submitted for the redeployable CCTV cameras and they were waiting for a 
feasibility survey to come back.  
 

vi. Asked if there was an increase in ‘cuckooing’ and targeting of vulnerable 
residents as a result of COVID-19. Asked whether s60 of the Criminal 
Justice and Public Order Act 1994 had been used for stop and searches 
locally. 

 
Sergeant Emms commented that initially lockdown presented county lines 
dealers with a bit of a problem as they were a lot more prominent on the street 
and there were concerns that this would lead to an increase in cuckooing, 
however they believed the levels were still the same as pre-COVID-19.  
 
Action: Sergeant Emms to confirm whether any stop and searches had 
been undertaken under s60 Criminal Justice and Public Order Act 1994. 
 

vii. Appreciated work undertaken with student bike thefts and asked what 
work was done with students when they moved into the area to advise 
them about bike thefts. 

 
Sergeant Emms confirmed that there was an officer who provided bike security 
advice to Cambridge University students, Anglia Ruskin University students 
and foreign language students although he wasn’t sure how this would work 
because of COVID-19 circumstances. 
 
Action: Sergeant Emma to report back on how advice would be provided 
to students regarding keeping / storing their bike safely during the 
current COVID-19 circumstances. 
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viii. Asked for drug dealing in Fitzgerald Place, Ashfield and Bramblefields 
and Maitland and Mortlock to be looked at. Asked if the ASB Team 
could look into ASB by a group of people at Ashfield by the car park. 
Asked if the deployable CCTV camera could be put back up at 
Grumpy’s. Councillor Bird who brought this up said that she would 
email the ASB Officer with more details. 

 
The Committee were asked to nominate their local issues for focus over the 
coming months. 
 
The following local issues were agreed (unanimously): 
  
1. ASB and dangerous driving on Fen Road and the High Street and NO2 
cannisters. 
2. Street based drug dealing  
3. Youth and knife crime 

20/20/NAC NAC - Environmental Report 
 
The Committee received a report from the Enforcement Team Manager. 
 

The report outlined an overview of the council’s Streets and Open Spaces, 
Environmental Health and Shared Waste service activity in the Area 
Committee area over the past six months.  
 
The Committee discussed the following issues: 

i. When new cycle areas were put in on Green End Road – new flower 
beds were put in but these had turned to weeds. Asked whether the 
flower beds on Green End Road would be looked after. 

 
Action: The Enforcement Team Manager commented that these areas 
were usually the responsibility of the Highways Authority.  She agreed 
to liaise with the County Council regarding flower beds which had 
become overgrown with weeds on Green End Road. 
 
ii. Noted comments about fly tipping and thought this may be due to 

household waste recycling centre (Milton) being closed. Also noted that 
there were limits on what could be taken to the recycling centre and also 
that you had to book before you could go. Asked when the recycling 
centres would be taking non-essential items. 
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Action: The Enforcement Team Manager agreed to investigate with the 
County Council when the household waste recycling centre would be 
returning to normal operation. 
 
Councillor Manning noted that there was a report going to the next 
Environment and Sustainability Committee at the County Council regarding the 
Milton Recycling Centre.  
 

iii. Thanked Wendy and her Team for the action taken regarding fly tipping 
in Kings Hedges. Noted that some of the communal recycling points had 
been taken away and replaced with individual household wheelie bins. 
She thought the next communal recycling point to be tackled was 
Edgecombe flats. 

 
Action: The Enforcement Team Manager to investigate with the Greater 
Cambridge Shared Waste Partnership whether the communal recycling 
bins at Edgecombe flats would be replaced with household wheelie bins. 
 

iv. Commented on fly tipping at communal areas particularly at Cockerell 
Road flats. Queried the status of mini recycling points, particularly the 
one behind St Luke’s Church, which was accessed off Stretton Avenue. 

 
Action: The Enforcement Team Manager to check with the Greater 
Cambridge Shared Waste Partnership if the mini recycling point at St 
Luke’s Church / Stretton Avenue are open or still suspended. 
 
The Enforcement Team Manager concluded by stating that in future she would 
ask the Waste Team to provide information and updates on recycling points 
within the city within the Environmental Reports.  

20/21/NAC Greater Cambridge Partnership (GCP) - Update on Histon 
Road 
 
The Committee received a presentation from Paul Van de Bulk, Senior 
Delivery Project Manager, on Greater Cambridge Partnership (GCP) projects.  
 
The Histon Road presentation outlined: 

i. The Histon Road project was well underway, works had started at the 

Mirkets Road junction at the beginning of the year but there had been a 7 

week delay due to COVID-19. 
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ii. Works had since restarted and the decision was taken to implement 

phases b and c, which were the main stretches of Histon Road. The road 

closure was implemented, while the junction works were still going ahead 

and traffic was fairly quiet. This had worked quite well. 

iii. Was aware that schools were returning the following week and the 

situation would be monitored closely.  

iv. The variable message signs were back up on the A14, Skanska were 

asked to have extra staff on site during the first week back to school to 

ensure that children who had to interact with Histon Road could do this 

safely. 

v. Junction area at Mirkets was nearing completion.  

vi. Surface area of carriageway had been resurfaced although this still 

needed to have the red surfacing done for the cycle lane areas.  

vii. Were on schedule to resurface the footpaths in the coming weeks.  The 

GCP were working with CityFibre to coordinate their works together.  

viii. Were working with the County Council who were also looking at 

resurfacing footpaths in the area. 

 
Questions from members of the public (MOP) and Councillors: 

i. Welcomed the joint working of GCP and CityFibre so that the area did 
not have to have works undertaken twice. Questioned whether there was 
any data collected regarding traffic and any displacement of traffic or 
whether it was too early to say or if the data would be difficult to collect 
due to the pandemic. 

 
The Senior Delivery Project Manager commented that it was too early to 
comment on any traffic impacts and it was difficult because of the pandemic to 
make comparisons.  It would be useful to be provided with information from 
residents. Although inevitably some residents would be impacted because of 
the works. 
 

ii. Commented that the GCP had produced a report for travel changes year 
on year which might assist with the traffic query however the only road 
which was measured in the north area was Milton Road. There had been 
a 10% reduction in traffic year on year on Milton Road. He had also 
asked the GCP Assembly that more roads, north of the river should be 
monitored as 9 roads were monitored south of the river. 

 
iii. A member of the public asked ‘In respect of Arbury Road closure, will the 

North Area Committee communicate with the County Council's Highways 
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and Transport Committee with a view to avoiding the concentration of 
most of the road's traffic, congestion and pollution onto the hundreds of 
families and children in the estates of Arbury and Kings Hedges whilst 
creating a pollution-free area for a privileged few; the halting of the fragile 
recovery of shops, businesses and the economy after lockdown; and the 
discrimination against the elderly and disabled who cannot do more 
walking and cycling?" 

 
The Senior Delivery Project Manager commented that this question needed to 
be directed to the County Council as it was not a project that he was leading 
on. However if the County Council sought to close Arbury Road he would want 
to speak with the relevant officer at the county council regarding these works 
as it would have an impact on the traffic currently being diverted away from 
Histon Road. 
 
Action: Cllr Bird to liaise with the resident regarding concerns about the 
Arbury Road closure. 
 
iv. Asked whether there were any consequences if people drove into the 

closed areas. 
 
The Senior Delivery Project Manager commented that contact had been made 
with schools asking them to contact parents to make them aware of the works 
and diversion routes in place and try to discourage parents driving to school 
and to encourage where possible that people walked / cycled while works were 
on-going. Where people made genuine mistakes and drove into the road 
closure they should be able to turn around however the police may take action 
if they witnessed drivers deliberately ignoring the road closure. 
 

v. Asked if the 7 week delay due to COVID-19 had impacted on the Histon 
Road work completion date. She also commented that the County 
Council should be working with the GCP regarding works and closures 
proposed in the north area. 

 
The Senior Delivery Project Manager confirmed that he would liaise with the 
County Council regarding works in the north area. The work on Histon Road 
was still on target for completion at the scheduled time because phases b and 
c were being undertaken at the same time and due to changes in contractors. 
 
Councillor Manning confirmed that the second phase of the Arbury Road 
scheme was going to the County Council Highways and Transport Committee 
on the 15 September for a decision. 
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vi.A MOP thanked the GCP for the buses on Histon Road and commented 

that there had never been so many buses stopping at all the stops on 
Histon Road. 

 
The Milton Road presentation outlined: 

i. This was still in the detailed design stage and a ground penetrating 
survey (GPR survey) had been carried out and the testing of the 
construction of the road had been undertaken. Trial holes would be 
undertaken in the future. 

ii. Aiming to take the Milton Road scheme to the GCP Executive Board in 
March / June 2021. 

iii. The Milton Road project had slowed down, whilst they were waiting for 
the Histon Road scheme to be completed. 

 
The Waterbeach to Cambridge presentation outlined: 

i. This project was looking at providing a public transport walking and 
cycling route from the new town in Waterbeach to North East Cambridge. 
The GCP provided a briefing last night and there was a report going to 
the Joint Assembly on the 10 September 2020. Deadlines for public 
questions was 7 September 2020. 

 

20/22/NAC North East Cambridge Area Action Plan Consultation Update 
 
The Committee received a presentation from the Special Projects Officer 
regarding the North East Cambridge Area Action Plan consultation.  
 
The presentation outlined: 

i. The council was currently in the middle of the consultation on the draft 

North East Cambridge Area Action Plan, there was just over a month left 

to run on the consultation as the consultation ended on the 5 October 

2020. 

ii. There had been a good response to the consultation so far, they had 

received several hundred responses.  They would encourage members 

and members of the public to continue to respond and spread the word 

about the consultation.  

iii. The Planning Team had been doing some webinars and there were 3 

webinars still to come on the 9, 15 and 21 September. 
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A member of the public made the following comment in response to the 
presentation: 
i. There was a consultation, but there was a fundamental  problem with too 

many flats and offices in too small a space which wasn’t up for debate. 
The problems included: 

 
a. Making the housing situation much worse  - If there were 20,000 office 
spaces, would say that with people who work from home half the time that is 
40,000 workers. As half the population works that means 80,000 people. With 
18,000 people being housed at North East Cambridge that means there needs 
to be housing for about 60,000 people in addition to that provided. This would 
mean increasing Cambridge’s population by 50%. 
b. Density – The development was very dense and there was inadequate 
green space. He had heard the density was twice that of central London and 
questioned how that helped quality of life. 
c. Traffic - With nearly 40,000 extra people in the area each day, which might 
not all be in cars, the plan claims this will mean no more traffic on Milton Road, 
which was a complete fantasy. This was a fundamental basis of the plan and 
was wrong. Milton Road didn’t need many more cars on it to make it 
gridlocked.  
 
He asked councillors to question the fundamental issue of the scale and 
density of the development as this hadn’t been included within the consultation 
for members of the public to challenge.  
 
The Senior Planning Policy Officer responded that: 

i. A higher density was being proposed and this reflected the accessibility 
of the site as it was located near the guided busway and north 
Cambridge train station and close access to the A14. The site was not 
constrained in terms of heritage assets and was therefore a prime 
brownfield location to meet the greater Cambridge housing needs. 

ii. The site would work post COVID-19, as everything was within a walking / 
cycling distance, the local amenities would be on the door step. 

iii. They were looking to increase employment floorspace to provide 20,000 
jobs in the service industries as well as the office working environments. 
Dwellings will provide accommodation for a population of around 18,000. 

iv. They were working with County Council colleagues on the transport 
strategy for the area to ensure that the development did not result in 
adverse impacts on residents, 

 
The member of the public noted the Officer stated that the development was 
self-contained, but it did not contain all amenities for example there was no 
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secondary school so children would have to go to Darwin Green.  Healthcare 
beyond primary care level or a swimming pool were not being provided. 
 
The member of the public and the Senior Planning Policy Officer would follow 
up outside of the meeting. 
 
The Committee made the following comments in response to the presentation: 

i. Noted that the original plans included a library / children’s / community 

centre but didn’t appear to include this anymore.  The development 

needed to include relevant infrastructure.  

ii. Noted that the level of green areas didn’t meet the requirements of the 

local plan and asked if this needed to be addressed given that the 

Council was the developer. 

 
The Special Projects Officer clarified that 3 primary schools (including early 
years provision) were proposed as part of the development as well as a library 
and community facilities.   
 
The Senior Planning Policy Officer confirmed that they had spoken with 
County Council colleagues who did school place planning, the indications from 
the child yield modelling was that there was sufficient capacity within the 
existing secondary school network to cope with the population growth.  The 
plan period covered a long period of time so over time the child yield modelling 
could change, provision had been made within the Area Action Plan for a 
secondary school if this was required in the future. 
 
The Senior Planning Policy Officer confirmed that the level of open space 
being provided had been raised with the team already.  He highlighted the 
amount of strategic open space which was being provided, which totalled 
approximately 25 hectares.  This might be slightly below the requirement set 
out in the local plan, but noted the figures in the plan were aspirational.  He 
also commented that consideration needed to be given to not just the quantum 
of open space but the quality of open spare which was being provided to 
ensure that it met the needs of residents. 

20/23/NAC Open Forum 
 
1. A member of the public raised the following issue regarding mobility 

Scooters and cycle lanes and referred to page 186 of the Local Transport 

Note 1/20 published in July 2020. This stated: 
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Manual powered wheelchairs and mobility scooters: these are defined as 
'invalid carriage’s in law, and there are three classes: 
 
Class 1- Manual, self-propelled or attendant propelled wheelchairs. 
 
Class 2 – Powered wheelchairs and mobility scooters with a maximum speed 
of 4 mph 
 
Class 3 – Powered wheelchairs and mobility scooter with a maximum speed of 
8mph 
 
Invalid carriages can be used on footways, footpaths, bridleways or pedestrian 
areas, provided that they are used in accordance with prescribed 
requirements. Users of invalid carriages have no specific right to use a cycle 
track but they commit no offence in doing so unless an order or local by-law 
exists creating one. 
 
The Member of the public asked for confirmation that there were no orders or 
by-laws in Cambridge which prevented the member of the public from driving a 
Class 3 Mobility Scooter in the cycle lanes in Cambridgeshire.  
   
Councillor Bird commented that she thought that mobility scooters could be 
driven in cycle lanes.  
 
Action Point: Councillor Manning agreed to obtain a formal position 
statement regarding the use of mobility scooters in cycle lanes. 

20/24/NAC Committee Action Sheet 
 
The Action Sheet was noted and an updated copy could be viewed at the 
following link under ‘Committee Action Sheet – updated post committee. 
 
https://democracy.cambridge.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=199&MId=38
75&Ver=4  
 
A member of the public (MOP) asked the following question: 
 
1. Referring to Item 4 on page 14 of the agenda. The MOP commented that 

she was not aware that any representative for HRARA has been contacted 

regarding this Air Pollution Question.   
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The MOP was impressed to see the response provided within the committee 
action sheet but she had some questions.  Councillor Todd-Jones had referred 
to the 2019 Annual Status Report which also was the basis for the MOP 
question as well as contacts with Jo Dicks and Anne-Marie Hindley of 
Environmental Services of the City Council. 
 
The MOP referred to the new 2020 Air Quality Annual Status Report (ASR) 
covering period 2019 ending March 2020.  The report started within the 
Executive Summary: 
 
Air pollution is associated with a number of adverse health impacts.  It is 
recognised as a contributing factor in the onset of heart disease and cancer. 
Air pollution causes diseases of the heart and lungs, contributes to poor public 
health and shortens life.  Additionally, air pollution particularly affects the most 
vulnerable in society: children and older people.  There is also often a strong 
correlation with equalities issues, because areas with poor air quality are also 
often the less affluent areas.  Air pollution is harmful for human health at all 
levels, including below the legal limits, so it is important to do what we can to 
continue to improve air quality.  Public health data indicates in 2017, 47 deaths 
in Cambridge (5.6%) could be attributed to particulate air pollution. 
 
The annual health cost to society of the impacts of particulate matter alone in 
the UK is estimated to be around £16 billion. 
 
The MOP therefore raised the following issues:  

i. Referred to page 52 of the agenda and noted the costs obtained for one 
particulate monitor on Histon Road was £50000 plus running costs. 

ii. Referred to page 53 of the agenda which referred to GCP proposed 
works on Histon Road and she agreed that there had been a reduction in 
traffic with a beneficial impact on pollutants.  The MOP was waiting for 
the schools to return which might increase traffic again.  She commented 
that regarding the imposition of temporary traffic lights, the whole 
intention of the present closures was to minimise the red lights and to 
improve efficiency.  The result was that there has been a minimum of 
idling and queuing.  Residents had observed improvement in noise 
levels.  

iii. Referred to page 54 of the agenda and queried who was ‘Our’.  The 
North Area Committee members, GCP or Cambridge City Council. 

iv. Noted the comment on page 55 of the agenda that ‘Diffusion Tubes are 
not located at roof height’ but provided photographs from Histon Road 
south which showed the position of the diffusion tubes. 
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v. Referred to page 56 of the agenda and the last paragraph ‘If this has 
indeed been promised the GCP would need to either procure this 
privately or provide the City Council with funding and instruction to 
deliver this and that has not happened’ and referred to Councillor Lewis 
Herbert, who was chair of the GCP Executive Board at that time. 

vi. Referred to the comment ‘In any event there is little to be gained by what 
would need to be significant investment in further monitoring around this 
project as set out above’ and noted that there had been 47 deaths in 
2017 and how many today, most likely in the Arbury area often described 
as a deprived area.  She questioned what one life was worth. 

 
HRARA asked the officers in GCP and/or Cambridge City Council to provide 
facilities and tools to continue monitoring particles as well as emissions 
particularly in the deprived areas in Arbury along Histon Road.        
 
Action Point: Councillor Todd-Jones, Paul Van de Buk (GCP Officer) and 
Jo Dicks to respond to the member of the public. 
 

 
 

The meeting ended at 9.20 pm 
 
 

CHAIR 
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1. Introduction 

Aim 

The aim of the Neighbourhood profile update is to provide an overview of action taken 
since the last reporting period, identify on-going and emerging crime and disorder issues, 
and provide recommendations for future areas of concern and activity in order to facilitate 
effective policing and partnership working in the area. 

The document should be used to inform multi-agency neighbourhood panel meetings and 
neighbourhood policing teams, so that issues can be identified, effectively prioritised and 
partnership problem solving activity undertaken. 

Methodology 

This document was produced using data received from the following sources: 

• The Safer Neighbourhood Policing Team for the area; 

• The City Council’s Community Safety Team; 

• The general public, via online and telephone crime and intelligence reporting; and 

• Consultation with elected Ward and County members. 

2. Current Areas of Concern 

At the North Area Committee meeting of 3 September 2020, the committee recommended 
addressing the following local areas of concern: 

• ASB and dangerous driving on Fen Road and the High Street and NO2 canisters; 

• Street based drug dealing; and 

• Youth and knife crime. 

Lead officers and actions to be taken were agreed following the committee meeting.  The 
work undertaken and current situation is detailed below. 

ASB and dangerous driving on Fen Road and the High Street and NO2 canisters; 

Objective:  To tackle criminal and antisocial driving along Fen Road and Water Street and 
build public confidence. 

Action Taken:  This remains a priority for the North Team and has been since 2018.  
Initially a priority in and around Fen Road only, work on this has resulted in the formation 
of Operation STAPLE.  This operation focuses on criminal and ASB related road offences 
and, whilst focusing on East Chesterton, is being rolled out across the North of Cambridge 
where issues are identified.  Since September, as a result of these dedicated patrols, 
seven vehicles have been stopped, with one being seized and one Traffic Offence Report.  
Two s59 Warnings have been issued for antisocial behaviour and one Community 
Protection Notice Warning has been issued.  In addition, five Stop and Search procedures 
have been carried out.  Issues caused by traffic on Moss Bank have been reduced, with 
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the introduction of suitable restrictions in the form of bollards to prevent access, and this 
has seen a drop in the number of calls reporting vehicle based ASB in this area. 

Current Situation:  Dedicated patrols remain part of our key role and these will continue 
through the Coronavirus pandemic. 

Lead Officer:  PS 669 Shawn EMMS, Cambridgeshire Constabulary 

Street based drug dealing 

Objective:  To target local and county lines drug dealing. 

Action Taken:  The North Team actioned five warrants in October, arresting one male, with 
a female assisting with enquiries.  The investigations are ongoing, but it is hoped charges 
will be secured against the male for Concerned in the Supply of Drugs and fraud offences.  
Continued Partnership work with housing providers allows us to assist with the eviction of 
tenants who have allowed or taken part in drug dealing.  Members of the community assist 
us greatly by highlighting who they are concerned about through the formal reporting 
channels, or when they see us out and about. 

Current Situation:  We continue to formally engage with ‘at risk’ individuals who are unable 
to stand up to those involved in the drugs trade and find themselves unwillingly housing 
drug dealers in their own homes. 

Lead Officer:  PS 669 Shawn EMMS, Cambridgeshire Constabulary. 

Youth and knife crime 

Objective:  To combat youth and knife crime, reducing overall harm caused. 

Action Taken:  Coronavirus continues to impact negatively on the work we do within 
schools, preventing the focussed work with key ‘at risk’ individuals, however successful 
‘virtual’ presentations have been given around Operation SCEPTRE, which is a national 
initiative to dissuade young people from carrying knives. 

Current Situation:  As with street-based drug dealing, tackling all forms of violence, 
including knife and youth crime, is both a force priority and a core function of what we do.  
Youth and knife crime continues to be a focus for Cambridgeshire Constabulary. 

Lead Officer:  PS 669 Shawn EMMS, Cambrideshire Constabulary. 

3. Proactive Work and Emerging Issues 

Cambridgeshire Constabulary 

None to report, in writing, at this time. 

Cambridge City Council 

The Community Safety Team (CST) continues to take proactive action where there are 
reports of ASB or nuisance behaviour, and works in close partnership with other agencies, 
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such as housing providers and the police neighbourhood teams, when tackling complex 
cases.  We will consider preventative, supporting and enforcement action as appropriate, 
depending on the nature and risk level of the case. 

During the last reporting period, ASB Officers working in the Community Safety Team, 
have been involved in dealing with cases and have acted as appropriate, including: 

• Obtaining an injunction against a tenant and others, to stop serious antisocial 
behaviour occurring in the King’s Hedges ward, with further court action for the 
breaches against the interim injunction that took place. 

• Continuing to monitor ASB outside the shops on Carlton Terrace.  Reports of ASB 
have dropped significantly since the CST has been involved.  However, we continue 
to keep a close eye on the area and an application for Re-deployable CCTV is in 
place. 

• Preventative work, such as warning letters, have been carried out to reduce ASB. 

• Letter drops to encourage residents to report incidents have been carried out in the 
areas of Cockerell Road, Lavender Road and Maitland Avenue in response to 
reports received of ASB and nuisance behaviour. 

The City Council is working with Cambridgeshire Police to run a Safer Streets initiative.  
The project runs from 1st October 2020 to 31st March 2021, targeting streets in some of 
the Arbury and West Chesterton wards.  The aims of the project are to encourage and 
support residents, with improvements to their current home security, and to encourage the 
setting up of resident-led initiatives, such as Neighbourhood Watch or Residents’ 
Associations.  Households in identified streets will receive a letter explaining how residents 
can receive help and advice, and to get involved in their local community projects.  The 
Community Safety Team will be supporting local events where residents can obtain advice 
and burglary reduction products, as well as discuss other issues, such as antisocial 
behaviour in the area. 

4. Additional Information 

At neighbourhood level, the POLICE.UK website allows for swift access to local crime and 
anti-social behaviour data at street level.  The website can display crimes on a map as well 
as in chart format, along with trend lines.  The three most important sections within this 
website are: ‘overview’; ‘crime’; and ‘view detailed statistics.  This gives a good overview of 
issues within the local area. 

5. Recommendations 

None are advised.  We seek views from this committee on those local areas of concern 
that the police and partner agencies can work together to action and report on at the next 
reporting committee meeting. 
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ACTION LEAD 
OFFICER
/ 
MEMBER  

PROGRESS 
*Blue text highlights updated 
information  

16/43/NAC Q5 Pavements 
to Arbury Road in poor state 
of repair. Raise as priority. 
 

Cllr Scutt  Update 6 November 2020 
Covid 19 proposals include one 
in relation to Arbury Road 
which would if it were to go 
ahead result in some work on 
the roadway and pavements - 
the moneys for this (if it is to go 
ahead) will be forthcoming from 
central government funds - 
therefore there is a wait on this 
matter although I continue to 
press for the matter to remain 
on the priority listing vis-a-vis 
the pavements along the length 
of the roadway. 

17/17/NAC 
Open Forum 
Repairs to the second half of 
French’s Road. 

Cllr Scutt Update 6 November 2020 
No information forthcoming 
from the County despite many 
follow ups. 

19/17/NAC Q5 
Open Forum: To approach 
Anglia Water regarding a 
utility cover on Histon Road / 
Brownlow Road  

Cllr Scutt Update 6 November 2020 
Issue resolved as the works 
now being done on Histon 
Road - Histon Road Project is 
addressing the state of the 
footpaths and the roadway, 
including utility covers along 
the entirety of the roadway.  

20/9/NAC Q2 
Obtain update from Network 
Rail on barrier downtime and 
business case to amend 
North Cambridge train 
station layout. 

Committe
e 
Manager 

28 February 2020 
Emailed Network Rail Officers 
– (chased 2/4/2020) no 
response to date. 
 
Chased 5/8/2020. 
Chased 6/11/2020. 

20/19/NAC – Asked for stop 

and search figures under 

s60 Criminal Justice and 

Public Order Act 1994. 

Sergeant 
Emms 

Update 14 September 2020 
S60 in this instance is referring 
to Section 60 of the Criminal 
Justice and Public Order Act 
1994. 
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This particular section of the 
act, gives police the right to 
search people in a defined area 
during a specific time period 
when they believe, with good 
reason, that: serious violence 
will take place and it is 
necessary to use this power to 
prevent such violence; or that a 
person is carrying a dangerous 
object or offensive weapon; or 
that an incident involving 
serious violence has taken 
place and a dangerous 
instrument or offensive weapon 
used in the incident is being 
carried in the locality. 
 
No s60 stop searches have 
been undertaken in the last 10 
years. 

20/19/NAC – Asked for 

clarity on whether Police.UK 

broke crime data down into 

wards.  

Sergeant 
Emms 

Update 14 September 2020 

Unfortunately Police.uk 
(https://www.police.uk/pu/your-
area/cambridgeshire-
constabulary/) only has the 
ability to break down stats for 
Cambridge into Areas not down 
to individual Wards:  

 Cambridge - North 
policing team  

 Cambridge - South 
policing team  

 Cambridge City Centre 
policing team 

20/19/NAC – To report back 

on how advice would be 

provided to students 

Sergeant 
Emms 

Update 14 September 2020 
The Cambridge City Centre 
Team are running a series of 
online events for new students 
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regarding keeping / storing 

their bike safely.  

where cycle security will be 
featured. 

20/20/NAC –  Wendy 

Johnston to liaise with the 

County Council regarding 

flower beds which had 

become overgrown with 

weeds on Green End Road. 

Wendy 
Johnston 

Update 23 September 2020 
County Highways / City Streets 
and Open Spaces have agreed 
a way forward and works will 
be undertaken in the next 
month to tidy these up and 
begin a program of 
maintenance. The same will 
also apply to the beds in Fen 
Road which are in a similar 
condition. 

20/20/NAC – To investigate 

when recycling centres 

would be returning to normal 

operation.  

Wendy 
Johnston 

Update 15 September 2020 
Response from Rebecca 
Smith, Commission Officer, 
Waste Management Service, 
County Council - Thank you for 
your email, The current 
arrangements of reduced 
numbers of vehicles being 
allowed on site and the use of 
the booking system are likely to 
have to remain in place as we 
must ensure we adhere to 
social distancing guidelines to 
protect residents and site staff 
by limiting the number of 
people on site. The specific 
information how the HRC sites 
are operating, the use of the 
HRC sites by residents and 
some FAQs can be found on 
the Cambridgeshire County 
Councils’ website at the 
following link - 
https://www.cambridgeshire.go
v.uk/residents/waste-and-
recycling/household-recycling-
centres  

20/20/NAC – To investigate 

whether the communal 

Wendy 
Johnston 

Update 15 September 2020 
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recycling bins at Edgecombe 

flats would be replaced with 

household wheelie bins.  

Update from Greater 
Cambridge Shared Waste 
Service: The recycling sites at 
these flats have been removed, 
and people that want them 
have their own blue bins. Bins 
can be requested via the 
council website: 
https://www.cambridge.gov.uk/r
equest-a-bin 

20/20/NAC - To check if the 

mini recycling point at St 

Luke’s Church / Stretton 

Avenue are open or still 

suspended. 

Wendy 
Johnston 

Update 15 September 2020 
Update from Greater 
Cambridge Shared Waste 
Service: We have removed the 
blue bins from Stretten Avenue 
but the remaining textile banks 
will stay, so no more changes 
planned for there. 

20/21/NAC - To liaise with 

resident regarding concerns 

about Arbury Road closure. 

Cllr Bird Update 14 September 2020 
Cllr Bird spoke with the 
resident and advised her to 
speak at the County Council 
Highways & Transport 
Committee. Cllr Bird will stay in 
contact if there are anymore 
issues. 

20/23/NAC – To obtain a 

formal position statement 

regarding the use of mobility 

scooters in cycle lanes. 

County 
Cllr 
Manning. 

Updated 6 November 2020 
Asked County Council Officers 
in Policy and Regs to confirm 
what was said at the meeting is 
correct. 

20/24/NAC -  HRARA asks 

the officers in GCP and/or 

Cambridge City Council to 

provide facilities and tools to 

continue monitoring particles 

as well as emissions 

particularly in the deprived 

areas in Arbury along Histon 

Road.        

Cllr Todd-
Jones / 
Paul Van 
de Buk 
(GCP 
Officer), 
Jo Dicks 
Principal 
Scientific 
Officer 

Update 30 September 2020 
 
‘Histon Road has two diffusion 
tubes which provide a monthly 
data point for Nitrogen Dioxide 
(NO2) concentrations and are 
part of our passive NO2 
network of more than 70 
locations across the City. 
Nitrogen dioxide concentrations 
are the reason for our 
designating an Air Quality 
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Management Area for central 
Cambridge and  remain close 
to national objective levels in 
some city locations although in 
recent years have generally 
been below the annual mean 
objective of 40ug/m3. In terms 
of the Histon road tubes levels 
are in the mid to high 20s over 
the last few years so well below 
the objective.  
 
Particulate matter which is 
measured at two size fractions 
(PM10 and PM2.5) at a limited 
number of fixed monitoring 
stations in the City and South 
Cambridgeshire appears to be 
of more concern to residents 
and has a stronger association 
with health impacts. A monitor 
is operated by Highways 
England at the Junction of 
Histon Road and Huntingdon 
Road required by the DCO for 
the A14 improvement project. 
South Cambridgeshire district 
Council also run monitoring 
stations on Huntingdon road 
near Girton and within Orchard 
Park. In terms of a City the 
Size of Cambridge this is a 
very comprehensive monitoring 
provision for particulate matter.  
 
There are legal health based 
objectives only for PM10 in the 
UK and monitoring in the City 
shows we are well within those 
objectives at sites with far 
greater local emissions than 
those experienced at Histon 
Road. Our advice therefore is 
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that the monitoring in place is 
sufficient to give a good 
measure of any significant 
impact of the work and the 
likelihood is that concentrations 
of key pollutants will remain 
well within the current legal 
health-based objectives’ 
 
The Principal Scientific Officer 
has also provided some 
additional comment re: HRARA 
questions about particulate air 
pollution: 
 
Public health data indicates in 
2017, 47 deaths in Cambridge 
(5.6%) could be attributed to 
Particulate Air Pollution. 
HRARA asked:  47 deaths in 
2017 – how many today? 
 
Answer: ‘The data this is based 
on is derived from a Public 
Health England Study using 
2017 figures for excess 
mortality due to PM2.5 levels. 
There isn’t any more recent 
data and Public Health 
England’s role is now uncertain 
following Govt. announcements 
earlier this year. No local 
authority has the resources or 
access to medical data 
necessary to calculate the 
mortality figures independently. 
 
Current levels of particulate 
matter monitored in Cambridge 
are similar or lower than levels 
in 2017 and so derived 
mortality figures are likely to be 
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similar or lower than in 2017 
also.’ 
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